THE FERRYHILL AND CHILTON MEDICAL PRACTICE

Patient Participation Group (PRG) Minutes 
Tuesday 11th June 2019 
Present:
Anne Turnbull, Margaret Chappell, Joan Weston, David Allanson, Linda Gibson, Marion Mitchell, Jennifer Wood (Practice Manager - Chair), Fiona Almond (Deputy Practice Manager - Minutes)

Apologies:
Jane Howe, Anne Jordan
1. WELCOME AND INTRODCUTIONS

Jennifer Wood welcomed all to the meeting.  
2. ROLE OF THE GROUP 

Patient Participation Group members must be registered at the Ferryhill & Chilton Medical Practice. 
The role is to provide constructive patient feedback, acting as a critical friend without taking up personal issues or complaints at the meeting. 

3. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the 19th February 2019 were agreed as a true and accurate record.

4. MATTERS ARISIING

4.1 Help to Health Scheme
Fiona Almond advised the Help to Health Scheme is a well-used scheme and very reliable, the information on the scheme is available through the Practice Website and also in the Practice’s themselves.
4.2 Flu Vaccination Uptake End of March 2019

COPD 76.5% achieved  
620 on register 146 patients did not have the flu vac either declined or were invited 3 times. 

Diabetes 74.3% achieved
959 patients on register 246 patients did not have the flu vaccination. 

Coronary Heart Disease 77.6% achieved
750 patients on register 168 patient did not have the flu vaccination 

Stroke/TIA 75.9% achieved

377 patients on register 91 did not have the flu vaccination. 

4.3 Walk In Smear Sessions

Kerry Barnett did a presentation to the DDES Wide Meeting on the Walk In Smear Sessions, following the presentation three other GP Practices have contacted the Practice for further details as they were wishing to replicate the sessions in their Practices, Anne Turnbull commented that it was one of the best presentations she had seen at the DDES Wide Meeting and that Kerry presented to the whole room and not simply the people that were sat in her immediate vicinity.

Fiona Almond explained that the Walk In Smear Sessions are ran from 4.00-6.00pm on the first Thursday of each month at Ferryhill Surgery and are for patients who are either overdue their smear or due their smear and that the Practice invite patients at the beginning of the week via SMS messages.  The sessions have been well attended so far and it was agreed to bring figures back to the Patient Reference Group after 12 months.

ACTION
Jennifer Wood

To note the Cervical Screening in the UK is from the age 25 until age 64.
5. PRACTICE ISSUES

5.1 Policy/Terms of Reference for Patient Group
Jennifer Wood had circulated a draft copy of the Policy/Terms of Reference for Patient Group for comment. It was agreed to change “cooperation” to “communication” under Purpose of the Group, a spelling error is to be amended “flowing” changed to “following” under Ground Rules for Meeting, under Removal of Group Members the second line is to be reworded.
ACTION
Jennifer Wood

To note there are 16 members on the Patient Reference Group.

5.2 New Telephone System
Jennifer Wood advised the new telephone system was installed on 9th May 2019, following a few “teething problems” now hopefully rectified there was been much positive feedback.
5.3 Primary Care Networks (PCN’s)

Jennifer Wood advised that Ferryhill and Chilton Medical Practice are now part of the Primary Care Network – Sedgefield 2 which include Skerne Medical Centre in Sedgefield, West Cornforth Medical Centre, St Andrews Medical Centre in Spennymoor, Bishops Close Medical Centre in Spennymoor and Oxford Road Surgery in Spennymoor (to note St Andrew’s Medical Centre and Oxford Road Surgery merge on 1st July 2019).  Some of the contacts and funding will now flow down this route in future.
5.4 Staff Roles PCN

Jennifer Wood advised that the PCN will employ the following to be shared across Practices, a Clinical Pharmacist, Social Prescribers and a Paramedic to undertake home visits, more information will follow at the next meeting.
ACTION
Jennifer Wood

5.5
Extended Hours

Jennifer Wood advised that the Practice intend to continue to run Extended Hours on a Monday evening at Ferryhill Surgery from 6.30-8.00pm with GP, Nurse Practitioner and Nurse appointments available.
5.6 
Practice Clinical Pharmacists

Jennifer Wood advised that the Practice employ two part time Clinical Pharmacists

What The Practice Pharmacist Can Undertake:

	CCG Medicines Optimisation workplan targets 

	Fair funding scheme audits

	Fair Funding scheme workplan

	QOF specific reviews

	General medication reviews

	General medication queries

	Routine discharge / outpatient letters

	Medication queries on discharge / outpatient letters

	Drug monitoring queries

	Urgent medication requests needing signature

	Frailty medication reviews

	Prescribing budget savings

	Practice pharmacist update to practice at regular intervals

	Support with searches

	Support with practice prescribing etc polices


5.7
New GP Joining the Practice/Training Practice Status/GP Retirement

Jennifer Wood advised the a Dr Kay-Worrall will be joining the Practice on Monday 8th July 2019 and that this GP is also a GP Trainer and therefore brings with them a GP Registrar on the GP Training Scheme.

Jennifer Wood advised that Dr Moore is planning to retire at the end of November 2019.

6. PATIENT GROUP ISSUES

6.1 Care Navigation
Concern was raised on behalf of other patients that they do not wish to share information regarding their condition with the Receptionist, Jennifer Wood explained that the Partners have asked the Receptionist to ask patients for a very brief description of the problem eg ear ache, women’s problems, bad back etc to enable the Receptionist to signpost the patient to the correct clinician/service ie GP, Nurse Practitioner, Practice Nurse, Health Care Assistant, Minor Eye Conditions Service (MECATS) etc.
6.2 Telephone Issues

Concern was raised that Dr Moore’s recorded message was making the queue longer, Fiona Almond explained that the recorded message is only heard when all the Receptionists are on call and therefore all the lines are busy, the recorded message is then played to callers waiting to connect to the next idle telephone, if the Receptionists are not on a call and therefore there is a telephone line free to accept the call then the recorded message is not played and the call is connected straight through to the idle telephone.
6.3 Hubs
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11 June 2019
Press release – Amended 
NHS announces consultation decision
Patients in Durham Dales, Easington and Sedgefield will still be able to access services during the evening and weekends in a GP ‘hub’ near to where they live, following a 12 week public consultation.

The CCG has announced the decision to implement changes to ‘7 day services’ following support received at the Durham Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 11 June 2019. The CCGs Governing Body approved the recommendations presented in an independent report in a meeting held in public on 28 May.

Changes to the service providing additional appointments during evening and weekends via GP ‘hubs’ have been agreed and will be in place in September/October this year. 

Additional appointments will be available at the following ‘hubs’ but it is important to note these services are not walk in services and can only be accessed via your own GP practice or NHS111. 

In the Durham Dales additional appointments will be available from 12 noon - 8 pm during the week and 10am – 2pm on a weekend in Bishop Auckland. 

In the Easington area, appointments will be available from 12 noon – 8 pm during the week and 8am – 1pm on a weekend in Peterlee and in Seaham from 6-8pm during the week and 8am – 1pm on a weekend.
In Sedgefield area, additional appointments will be available 12 noon - 8pm during the week and 10am - 2pm on weekends from Newton Aycliffe.  In addition, Spennymoor will provide appointments from 6 – 8pm during the week and 10am - 2pm on a weekend and in Sedgefield from 10am - 2pm on a weekend only.
There have been changes to the number of hubs available, but patients in these areas will still be able to access the service from a neighboring ‘hub’. 

We will provide more support to access transport for those who need it, especially to towns that no longer have a ‘hub’. In addition more pre- booked appointments out of hours for those patients who struggle to access normal GP services will be provided and enhanced services for frail and housebound patients. 

The CCG wants to remind people that they should think GP surgery first during the day between 8am-6pm, Monday-Friday and contact NHS 111 at all other times where clinical staff will signpost you to the most appropriate service based on your clinical need. 
Dr Stewart Findlay, Chief Officer, NHS Durham Dales, Easington and Sedgefield CCG said, “The changes will ensure that we continue to provide high quality prompt treatment or advice. We will be launching a local marketing campaign in advance of the changes advising the public what to do if they are unwell and their GP practice is closed.
‘The CCGs priority is to commission services that reflect the health needs of our entire population and it is clear from the numbers we are seeing in the current nine hubs that we need to change the service and make sure we are investing NHS funding wisely and providing services that meet patient’s need. 

‘We are looking at enhancing the patient transport service and bringing more outreach services into the most vulnerable patient’s homes following feedback during the consultation and we will keep the public informed of this.’
The consultation report is being widely publicised and is available on the CCG website at www.durhamdaleseasingtonsedgefieldccg.nhs.uk 
6.4 Duty List

Concern was raised that when patients ring for an urgent appointment on the day they appear to always speak to a Nurse Practitioner rather than a GP, Fiona Almond explained that each day the GP’s undertake Telephone Triage each morning and each afternoon and that telephones lines to book a Telephone Triage appointment open at 8.15am.  Once all the Telephone Triage Appointments are fully booked and there are no Face to Face Appointments or Telephone Appointments left then urgent problems are then directed to the Duty List where the GP and Nurse Practitioner share the list and Triage the appointments over the telephone.

6.5 INR/Warfarin

Concern was raised that patients who live in Ferryhill are struggling to get to Chilton Pharmacy for an INR Appointment, Jennifer Wood explained that Ferryhill and Chilton Medical Practice no longer have a contract to provide an INR service to patients and that Chilton Pharmacy (Intrahealth) along with West Cornforth Surgery (Intrahealth) and other surgeries locally in Spennymoor are local providers.  Home Visits are available for housebound patients.  It was noted that Ferryhill Institute are able to offer a room to Chilton Pharmacy in Ferryhill, Jean Watson agreed to contract Intrahealth’s Anticoagulation Locality Lead - South Durham directly on Tel: (0191) 518 1564.
ACTION
Jean Watson
6.6 Double Prescription Order

Concern was raised on behalf of a patient who had put their repeat prescription order in and received the items however one item was missed, they queried the missed item with the Practice and unfortunately the whole repeat prescription was actioned again, Fiona Almond apologised for this and explained that in future if the patient can contact the Practice directly this can be investigated.
6.7 Home Visits
Jennifer Wood advised that GP’s do daily home visits to housebound patients and that the Practice have a District Nursing Team attached to the Practice who visits patients at the GP’s request.
7. ISSUES FROM DDES PATIENT PARTICIAPTION GROUP

7.1 Stopping Third Party Prescription Services
Patients have to order their own prescriptions and that third parties such as Pharmacies can no longer order on behalf of the patient, it was noted that Ferryhill and Chilton Medical Practice made this policy change in January 2018.
8. ANY OTHER BUSINESS/ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING

Date of Next Meeting

Tuesday 15th October 2019, 3.30pm – Chilton
